
MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

June 7, 2010 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia A. 
Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Regina I. 
Brown, Valerie M. White, Robert M. Novotny, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Anthony H. DeFeo. 
  

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney John Terrence Jaywork, 
and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.        
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the published agenda.  There were none.   

 
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to accept.  

Councilman Raynor said so moved.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Riddagh and carried unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the organizational meeting minutes.  There were 
none.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to accept.  
Councilman Riddagh said so moved.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Raynor and carried unanimously. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to adopt the May 
3, 2010 regular meeting minutes.  Councilman Riddagh said so 
moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Novotny and carried 
unanimously.   

 
REPORTS 

 
A. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she would just 
like to remind the businesses that there will be another 
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Business Development Committee business mixer; it’ll be the last 
Tuesday of this month which will be June 29, 2010 from 5:00 p.m. 
to 7:00 p.m. and it will be held at our new Public Works 
building.  She said we would like to invite everybody to come on 
out; we have a little bit of refreshments – light refreshments, 
and we had 52 businesses at our last one.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
we are hoping that this one will be even bigger, and it’s a 
chance to come out and see the Public Works building.  She said 
it is a very impressive building. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she received a letter from the Clerk 
of the Peace in Wilmington.  She said Governor Jack Markell 
signed House Bill #344 on May 21, 2010 which now allows mayors 
to marry people in the town limits.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
anybody would like to be her first victim.  Everyone chuckled. 
  
B. Town Attorney – Mr. Jaywork said he had nothing to report.   
 
C. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin stated Council has a copy of 
his written report in their packets this evening.  He said he 
would like to take this opportunity to announce their 2010 JAG 
grant application.  Chief Baldwin said this is the second year 
in a row that they have done this with the Dover Police 
Department – it is actually handled through the Dover Police 
Department.  He said we received a total of $13,775.00 and some 
change this year and the bulk of the money will be used to buy 
four replacement tactical vests for our team.  Chief Baldwin 
said the remainder will be used for training and equipment for 
the team. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said he is also happy to announce that we are 
doing our ‘25 and Alive Program’ this year; we missed it last 
year, but it was a real success in the year 2008.  He said their 
goal in this program is just to remind residents of the Town of 
Smyrna to respect the 25 mile per hour speed limit in the 
residential areas in Town.  Chief Baldwin said the studies have 
been real clear that children that are struck by a vehicle 
traveling 25 miles per hour have a much better chance of 
surviving that than they would if they were hit by a car 
traveling 35 miles per hour.  He said we began today; our patrol 
officers will be out in marked police units; all this week we 
will have our speed trailer out in different neighborhoods.  
Chief Baldwin said starting a week from today we will start a 
little stronger enforcement effort by using unmarked vehicles 
and our motorcycle, and we will do that for a week.  He said at 
the end of that time we will evaluate what we have achieved in 
that two week period and we’ll make a decision as to whether or 
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not we are going to continue with it or whether we’ll stop it 
after the two week period of time. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said he would also like to thank Mr. Kemp, 
who is in the audience this evening, with the State News – he 
did a really good job of publicizing that for us and he 
appreciates that.  He said again, that’s the real thrust of what 
they are trying to do – remind people that drive 25 in 
residential areas.             
  
D. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said his written report is in 
Council’s packets and he did not have anything to add to it.         
          
E. Committees – Mayor Stombaugh said the only other thing that 
she missed saying was that she and the Chief went to an 
emergency preparedness program last Tuesday up in New Castle 
County.  She said she thought it was a very good program; came 
back with some interesting information – a flyer that the Town 
of Wilmington has put together.  Mayor Stombaugh said FEMA and 
DEMA are asking all municipalities to get the word out to their 
residents that you need to be prepared for an emergency.  She 
said this year there are supposed to be more hurricanes than in 
the past, and as they keep preaching to us – it’s not a matter 
if something will happen in this area, it’s a matter of when it 
will happen.  Mayor Stombaugh said they are saying we are long 
overdue, and as you saw over the weekend the tornado threats 
three days in a row – we need to be prepared.  She said people 
need to know that they may have to take care of themselves and 
their neighbors for 72 hours; just because there is a 
catastrophic situation FEMA does not automatically come in; 
they’ve basically told us the first 72 hours you are basically 
on your own.  Mayor Stombaugh said they have a wonderful 
program; DEMA  has a wonderful program; we presented it two 
years ago and we only had 20 people show up, which they told her 
for the first one was good; she was kind of disappointed.  She 
said we are going to work on that again and present the program 
again and she hopes everybody gets the word out – it’s an 
excellent program; it tells you exactly what to do; it tells you 
about kits that you should have made up and available; things 
that you should have in it – it was a real eye opener – a lot of 
information that she did not think about, just like when you’re 
at work and your family might be at work – did you ever think 
about if there was a situation where all communications are 
knocked out – how are you going to communicate with each other; 
how are you going to let each other know where you are and that 
you are okay.  Mayor Stombaugh said they talked about having a 
contact out of the area and tell your whole family to have this 
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one point of contact so if you can’t contact each other 
everybody could contact the one person and then that person 
could be the communicating person and let everybody know where 
they are and that they are okay.  She said there are a lot of 
excellent points; she gave Mr. Hugg a copy of the flyer that 
Wilmington made up, which is absolutely very good – something 
that she has always wanted to do, and he is going to be putting 
sections of it in the paper on “Did You Know”, so pass the word 
and when we get our program together – we’re trying to set it up 
with DEMA – we’ll let everybody know and she hopes there is a 
good turnout because it is very, very important. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said this coming week we a Finance 
Committee meeting on Wednesday night.  She asked if there were 
any other committee meetings this week.  Chief Baldwin said the 
Public Safety Committee will meet on Thursday.   
    

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Ed Lehman, Larry F. Lowman, Charlie 
Boyer, Daryl Jester, Norman Wood, Irene M. Caley, Al Kemp, Robin 
W. Blendt, and William Wilson.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said at this time we like to open the 
meeting to visitors.  She said this is your opportunity to 
address Council.  Mayor Stombaugh said you have three minutes to 
address Council.  She said we may not have an answer to your 
situation tonight; we may have to refer it to a staff member or 
to a committee member.  Mayor Stombaugh said you have three 
minutes to address Council.  She asked if anyone would like to 
speak or address Council at this point. 
 
 Larry Lowman, 43 South High Street, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Lowman said he is a lifelong resident of Smyrna, and 
he also owns a duplex on West South Street.  He said he has some 
varied questions about the construction on West South Street – 
especially for public safety.  Mr. Lowman said there have been 
two or three gas lines broken that he knows of, and they are 
only evacuating that house – that’s not good, that is not good.  
He said they are replacing water main two sections at a time, 
hooking the resident’s lines right back up and charging them to 
go right back in – that water hasn’t even been tested; it hasn’t 
been tested to see if it is even safe, and this has been going 
on.  Mr. Lowman said he came home a month ago – two or three 
years ago the Town condemned his sidewalk; it cost him $800.00 
to replace it – there is a backhoe sitting on his sidewalk.  He 
said okay, maybe it’s not cracked now, but a year from now when 
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it falls all to pieces is he going to have to pay to have it 
fixed - he didn’t have any backhoe sitting on his sidewalk.  Mr. 
Lowman asked if the Town is administering the funds for this 
grant.  He said he guesses the Town is, basically, in the end 
responsible for everything – right?  
 
 Mr. Hugg explained that the project is being done under 
funds provided to us…  Mr. Lowman interrupted saying his 
neighbor is 82 years old.  Mayor Stombaugh said wait a minute, 
Mr. Hugg is answering the question.  Mr. Hugg continued – as a 
Town contract so ultimately we are the ones that have to certify 
the work and it is subject to approval from the federal and 
state granting agencies.  Mr. Lowman said okay, well every time 
he looks to see an inspector there are none there – they’re 
sitting in their car.  He said they wear the same safety vest 
that the construction workers wear, why is that, why are they 
sitting in their cars?  Mr. Lowman said they had one inspector 
on the job the other night and they’ve got work going on at East 
Street, they’ve got work going on right in front of the Plaza, 
and they’ve got work going on in front of the Catholic Church – 
that guy can’t be in three places at one time.  He said there is 
just no way.  Mr. Lowman said his concern really is about the 
public safety with the broken gas lines and – he worked for this 
Town for 11 years and they could not get away with this kind of 
stuff.  He said they had to install the whole main, wait until 
it got tested by the State to make sure it was safe to drink, 
and then they could go back and put the lines in – not all in 
the same night.  Mr. Lowman said he owns a duplex there – one 
side the water is turned off, and they turned it on when they 
replaced the line and left it on – thank God he had the line 
turned off in the house or he would have had a flooded house.  
He said wouldn’t you think if the water was turned off when you 
replaced the line you would have left it turned off?  Mr. Lowman 
said this is non-stop; every night it is something else.  He 
said it is ridiculous, it really is, and he really hates to be 
here complaining like this, but he has had enough, he really 
has.  Mr. Lowman said his sidewalk is not cracked now, his 
neighbor’s is and the curb is, and it is a brand new curb.  He 
said a year from now when his sidewalk falls all to pieces he 
guesses he will have to pay another $800.00 or $900.00 to 
replace it – that’s not fair.  Mr. Lowman said he didn’t park a 
backhoe on it, the Town’s construction company did. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked Mr. Hugg if he could look into Mr. 
Lowman’s concerns regarding that gas leak and that one 
particular house being evacuated and whether or not it should 
have been handled another way.  Mr. Hugg said that’s common 
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practice – actually the one night he was actually out there, he 
believes it is the night Mr. Lowman is referring to – we follow 
the procedures that Chesapeake Utilities recommends be followed.  
He said that night actually the fire department was called in.  
Mr. Hugg said there is nothing to investigate. 
 
 Mr. Lowman said before his time runs out he would like to 
request a copy of the standards for the contract on this job 
under the Freedom of Information Act.  He said he wants the 
procedures and standards – the specifics – on this job; he’s had 
enough – no where else to turn to. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said okay, before we started this job we 
did have a meeting for the people that live on South Street.  
Mr. Lowman said he did not think there would be this kind of 
headache out of it.  Mayor Stombaugh said okay, and the 
gentleman from the engineering company gave out his business 
cards, and he said any time that there were any concerns that he 
was - he could be contacted 24/7 with any concerns – he is the 
head of this project isn’t he Mr. Hugg?  Mr. Lowman asked if 
that would be KCI.  Mr. Hugg said he is the primary contact for 
the job.  Mr. Lowman asked if that would be KCI.  Mr. Hugg said 
yes.  Mr. Lowman said every time he calls nobody answers the 
phone.  He said he called him four nights ago and left him a 
message and he has not been called back yet.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said he gave out his personal business card with his personal 
phone number on it, so she thinks maybe…  Mr. Lowman said he has 
that – when he calls them they don’t call him back – you are 
paying this bill; they’re your contractors, you’re responsible 
for them – you really are.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said okay, well thank you for bringing this 
to us.  She said the only way we know about these things is if 
people tell us about them.  Mr. Lowman said they’re your 
subcontractors…  Councilman DeFeo said pardon me – we have an 
inspector from the Town every night out there.  Mr. Lowman said 
why do you have to have somebody else…  Mr. Hugg said we a Town 
employee that does inspections from time to time – the contract 
provides, and there are actually two inspectors on the job not 
one, and they are there all hours that the contractor is 
working.  He said they are paid for as part of the project from 
KCI.  Mr. Lowman said are they sitting in their cars or are they 
standing on the job.  Mr. Hugg said when he has seen them 
they’ve been on the job, but he can’t testify to whether they 
were in their cars…  Mr. Lowman said he has pictures of them 
sitting in their cars for an hour and a half at a time. 
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 Councilman Riddagh said it is pretty simple as far as the 
backhoe being parked on the sidewalk…  Mr. Lowman interrupted 
and said his neighbor is 82 years old and can’t afford to 
replace her sidewalk a year form now.  Councilman Riddagh said 
that would be pretty much common sense if we can contact the…  
Mr. Lowman interrupted and said Bruce Ennis was standing right 
there and he saw it too. 
 
 Mr. Lowman said he just wants to be treated fairly and he 
wants people to be safe.  He said he doesn’t know how you can be 
safe when they take and 80 year old piece of pipe out of the 
ground – two of them – put new in, hook it right back up and the 
next morning you’re kids get up and drink it.  Mr. Lowman said 
he does not see how that works.  Mayor Stombaugh said we 
appreciate you coming forward and letting us know about these 
problems.  Mr. Lowman said have a good evening. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this part of the meeting and reopen the Council meeting. 
               

OLD BUSINESS  
 
A. Employee Recognition – Mayor Stombaugh said again she would 
like to bring this to Council’s attention.  She said what she 
had requested was we don’t have any kind of a program or 
anything for employee recognition, and she had suggested a small 
trophy or some kind of a little award that we could present to a 
person or a department when they do an outstanding job.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said they would hold it in their office until another 
situation where someone does an outstanding job and then it 
would be passed to the next person.  She said she offered to 
purchase it herself and she asked Council to think about it, so 
she would like to make a motion that we do an employee 
recognition and she will purchase the little award.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there 
was any discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said thank you very much – so department 
heads, if anyone in your department does an outstanding job or 
if any Council members feel someone has done an outstanding job 
if you would please present a letter, and then we’ll talk about 
it and present the award at the next Council meeting. 
     



Mayor and Council       Page 8 of 29          June 7, 2010 
  

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Award of Bid – Street Lights - Mr. Hugg said in Council’s 
packets there is a summary of the bid opening for street lights.  
He said this is the high efficiency - induction lighting street 
lights; part of the funding that we received from the US 
Department of Energy under the Energy Efficiency and 
Conservation Block Grant Program.  Mr. Hugg said as you recall 
the ten largest municipalities in Delaware each receive 
$50,000.00 to be used for energy efficiency improvements, and 
among them were improvements to buildings, street lighting, 
traffic signals – those kinds of things.  He said we opted in 
our application to use the funds to replace a lot of the street 
lights in Town because: a) they are not very efficient lighting 
– they are older style lighting and they represent a loss 
basically to the Town in that we have to pay for the energy for 
those lights on a regular basis.  Mr. Hugg said Charlie Boyer, 
who is our Purchasing Officer prepared bids based on some 
information that we had received form the City of Seaford, who 
also went through the same process.  He said we went out to bid, 
the bids were opened on May 17, 2010, and Council can see the 
bid results.  Mr. Hugg said Mr. Boyer recommended, and upon his 
(Mr. Hugg’s) review staff recommends that we award the bid to 
H.D. Supply/All-Green Lighting at a unit bid price of $254.64.  
He said this will allow us to install about 175 high efficiency 
lights throughout the community in areas that the Electric 
Department and the Police Department have identified as being 
most appropriate.  Mr. Hugg said he would like to have Council’s 
permission. 
 
 Councilman Novotny asked Mr. Hugg if these are new lights 
or are they replacing old ones.  Mr. Hugg said these are 
replacements for old either mercury vapor or high pressure 
sodium existing street lights.  Councilman Novotny said okay, 
and the Police have helped you identify those areas.  Mr. Hugg 
said yes.  He said these are induction lighting – induction 
lighting is kind of an intermediate between the traditional 
lighting and LED.  Mr. Hugg said we’ve had a number of them on 
test now for probably at least six months or maybe longer.  He 
said they have proved to be very reliable; their energy 
consumption is a fraction of what we’ve been paying for 
traditional street lighting – the energy use is about 20 percent 
of a standard lighting unit.  Mr. Hugg said so we should get 
some real benefits from this technology, and it’s a lot cheaper 
than LED lighting, with what looks like a very comparable life 
cycle history and experience.  He said this was also reviewed 
with the Utility Committee a couple months ago and the decision 
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to go with the induction lighting was as a result of the 
Committee’s recommendation. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo stated there was a lot of effort put into 
that for about four months, he guesses, going through there and 
comparing the sodium vapor to the LED to the induction – as Mr. 
Hugg had said we went out, we looked at some of the areas where 
the lights were being tested; we have luminosity maps to see how 
wide and long the area was, and the Committee determined that 
the induction lighting was the way to go.  He said and at a 
savings of close to 80 percent for each light you just couldn’t 
say no to this.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Councilman DeFeo if he would like to 
make a motion.  Councilman DeFeo made the motion to accept the 
recommendation of staff and submit the bid to H.D. Supply/All-
Green Lighting for the purchase of the induction street 
lighting.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  There was none.  
Motion carried unanimously.     
 
B. FIRST READING: Ord. No. 013-10, Chapter 46, Lake Como ref. 
Lifeguards/Swimming – Mr. Hugg said in Council’s packets is an 
email memo from Mr. Jaywork with a copy of a proposed ordinance 
to address the issue of lifeguards at Lake Como.  He said he 
will defer to Mr. Jaywork for discussion. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said at the last meeting he attended the 
majority of Council concluded that they did not want to fund 
lifeguards, so that vote was taken and this basically is in a 
way a housekeeping amendment, because under the ordinance as we 
sit here this evening it’s illegal to swim in the lake without 
lifeguards, and wanted to make this swimming at your own risk so 
he was asked to draft an ordinance amendment to do that.  He 
said that ordinance amendment is in front of you, and he has 
explained the changes he made in the ordinance.  Mr. Jaywork 
read the ordinance amendment: swimming at your own risk shall be 
permitted within the designated, roped area located adjacent to 
the public beach between the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 8:00 p.m. – 
he does not know if there is any feeling about the hours – seven 
days a week.  The Town shall install and maintain signs at the 
entrance to the public beach area and at ____ places – he put a 
blank there because he is not that familiar with it – at the 
water’s edge abutting the public beach area which prominently 
announce “SWIM AT YOUR OWN RISK – NO LIFEGUARD ON DUTY” and he 
added “Children under the age of 14 should be accompanied by an 
adult” – we could take that out or leave it in, or change the 
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age.  Mr. Jaywork said he just happened to be at a pool this 
weekend where they have no lifeguard and the first thing that 
was said was – WARNING – maybe we want to put that in there 
“WARNING – NO LIFEGUARD ON DUTY – SWIM AT YOUR OWN RISK”, so we 
could tinker with the language on that.  He said then what was 
previously in paragraph (b) of the existing ordinance he made it 
a separate (c) and he basically provided that even though we 
don’t have lifeguards on duty there, that if someone is 
threatening public safety or becoming a public nuisance and it 
is reported to a Town employee or if a Town employee observes it 
they can order the person to leave the area, and if they 
violate, they refuse to leave then they can be arrested and 
charged with violating the ordinance.  Mr. Jaywork said 
essentially he is thinking this is going to be a situation where 
– with a serious thing like a fight the police can arrest 
somebody for disturbing the peace, but if it is just some kid 
running around throwing sand he could be ordered to leave the 
beach area without any further repercussions unless he persists, 
and then he can arrested.  He said so that’s the ordinance, now 
if you like it just the way it is the only thing we need to do 
is – he needs some input from Mr. Hugg or the Chief as to how 
many signs – we need to fill in that blank, and if we do that, 
unless there are any other changes he would recommend that you 
might want to waive the three reading rule because we’re in the 
summer already. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said the only thing he noticed is the 
utility bills came out and the hours conflict with what’s on the 
utility bill and what is in the ordinance amendment – from 7:00 
a.m. to 8:00 p.m.  Mr. Jaywork asked what was on the utility 
bills.  Mr. Hugg said he thinks the current posting is 10:00 
a.m. to 8:00 p.m.  Mr. Jaywork said okay, so that’s what people 
have been told.  Mr. Hugg said that’s sort of the tradition 
hours of operation, and it’s really kind of a – he doesn’t have 
any heartburn if it is 8:00 to 8:00, 7:00 is probably a little 
early just because of getting the gate open and other things 
going on.  He said he would think probably the maximum of three 
signs would be more than adequate – probably overkill.  Mr. Hugg 
said if you have one at the entrance – he asked Daryl Jester, 
Director of Public Works, what he thought.  Mr. Jester and Mr. 
Hugg agreed that three would be best, and open at 10:00 a.m.  
Mr. Hugg said that would give the Town staff an opportunity to 
get in and pick-up the trash, and clean the beach and anything 
else that might need to be done.  Councilman DeFeo asked what 
time the boat rentals opened.  Mr. Hugg said the boat rentals 
start at 10:00 a.m., so if you wanted to make it 10:00 a.m. to 
8:00 p.m.…  Mr. Jaywork said and then the signs – we’re going to 
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have one at the entrance to the beach…  Mr. Hugg said and then 
three others.  Mr. Jaywork said he has three at places at the 
water’s edge.  Mr. Hugg said he wouldn’t put them at the water’s 
edge.  Mr. Jaywork said just three other prominent places?  Mr. 
Hugg said three other prominent places – because we can put at 
least one on the pavilion, maybe two – there’s actually…  He 
said yes, three signs in prominent places. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said he will change that to read: “…maintain 
signs at the entrance to the public beach and at three other 
prominent places within the public beach area…” 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if they want three other or two 
other…  Councilwoman White said three signs total.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said three signs total, so it would be two other. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said: “…two other prominent places within the 
public beach area…”  Councilwoman Brown said she is just 
wondering if you could say “…a minimum of two other…” and then 
if at some point in time where if you feel that you need three 
or more – because that kind of locks you in to only having two.  
Mr. Hugg said you could, or “…at least two other…”  Councilwoman 
Brown said “… at least two…” or “…a minimum of two…”  Mr. Hugg 
said he didn’t know that procedurally or legally there’s any 
problem with four, five, six, ten, as long as we meet the 
minimum, so if we felt compelled to add more, but we could put 
the words “…public beach area and at least…”, “…and 
at…something”. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said and on the language on the sign, does 
everybody kind of agree that the big WARNING is probably not a 
bad idea?  Councilman Novotny said that is probably a good idea.  
Mr. Jaywork said “WARNING – SWIM AT YOUR OWN RISK – NO LIFEGUARD 
ON DUTY”, and strike the thing about children – should we just 
strike that out?  He said it is getting a little wordy now.  Mr. 
Hugg said he would defer to Chief Baldwin – that kind of becomes 
and enforcement issue.  Mr. Jaywork said let’s take that out. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said but do we want children – underage 
children down there.  Chief Baldwin asked if Mr. Jaywork was 
referring to taking it off of the sign or out of the ordinance.  
Mr. Hugg said this is on the sign, but you’re right… 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said the motion has not been made yet, but 
it seems we have entered the discussion phase.  Mr. Jaywork said 
he is trying to sort out the wording of the ordinance before it 
is voted on.  Councilman DeFeo asked Chief Baldwin if he sees 
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this, as it is written right now, to put an extra burden on his 
department.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said okay, can we stop for a minute.  She 
said no one made a motion on this – is there a motion.  Mr. Hugg 
said he would suggest - if you are going to consider it tonight 
- in order to have it effective quickly, that you may want to 
waive…  Mayor Stombaugh said she wants to go into a motion and a 
second so we can go into discussion.  Mr. Hugg said well you 
might want to waive the three reading rule so that if you come 
to an agreement on the ordinance tonight that you can vote on it 
and have it take effect next week, as opposed to go through two 
or three more readings and finally adopt it about August. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh made the motion to waive the three 
reading rule for Ordinance No. 013-10.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilwoman Brown.  Mayor Stombaugh said now we can go into 
discussion.  Mr. Hugg and Mr. Jaywork said now you need to vote 
on that.  Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman 
Brown, and Councilmen Novotny, Raynor, and Riddagh voting for, 
and Councilwoman White and Councilman DeFeo voting against. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said now you can consider a motion to accept the 
ordinance and then we can do the discussion.  Mayor Stombaugh 
asked if there is a motion to accept Ordinance No. 013-10.  
Councilman Riddagh asked if we are doing it from 10:00 a.m. to 
8:00 p.m. and with what we’ve already put in place.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said we are going to have a motion and a second, and 
then we are going into discussion.  Mr. Hugg said and you can 
amend the ordinance – Councilman Riddagh said they would have to 
amend the motion.  Mr. Hugg said yes.   
 
 Councilman Riddagh made the motion to adopt Ordinance No. 
013-10 as written.  Mayor Stombaugh said you don’t want to do 
that; you can just make a motion to…  Mr. Hugg said adopt the 
ordinance.  Mayor Stombaugh said for purpose of discussion.   
 
 Councilman Riddagh made the motion to adopt Ordinance No. 
013-10 for purpose of discussion.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh said all in favor.  Mr. Hugg 
said now you can have discussion.  Mayor Stombaugh said that’s 
right.  She said now we go into discussion. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said if he can try to truncate some of what was 
said – he thinks it seems to be the consensus with 10:00 a.m. to 
8:00 p.m., and that it’s going to be a WARNING – SWIM AT YOUR 
OWN RISK – NO LIFEGUARD ON DUTY, there is going to be a sign at 
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the entrance and at least two other prominent places within the 
beach area – so he thinks everyone is on board with all of that, 
so that will be incorporated in any amendment.  He said he 
thinks there seems to be a question now about the language he 
previously had in there about children under the age of 14 
should be accompanied by an adult – whether that should be on 
the sign, and whether the ordinance should deal with that at 
all. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said he believes that if we are going to 
allow ‘swim at your own risk’, then we need to limit it to 
children under the age of 14 should be with an adult.  He said 
whether it fits on the sign he doesn’t know, but we certainly 
want to announce that somewhere. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said or what happens?  Mr. Jaywork said it 
would be a violation if children under the age of 14 are 
swimming without an adult then they would be asked to leave, and 
if they came back theoretically they could be taken into 
custody.   
 
 Chief Baldwin said most of the complaints, if last year was 
indicative at all, most of the complaints we received were for 
juveniles who – it wasn’t rape, murder, and pillage, but it was 
disorderly, disrespectful, loud, profane, and those kinds of 
things and a large number of them were 14 and under.  He said if 
our officers had the ability to ask them – to require them to 
leave, if they were with an adult he thinks they would be able 
to control it better and a lot safer fir them. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said so what you are saying is this 
would be a better tool for your officers.  Chief Baldwin said 
yes sir.  He said he is not sure if it’s just on the sign 
whether that makes it something that we can make it enforceable, 
whether it needs to be a section of the ordinance.  Councilman 
Novotny said he thinks it would have to be on the sign.  Chief 
Baldwin said certainly if we are going to do it, but his 
question for Mr. Jaywork is if we put it on the sign does that 
in itself make it enforceable?  He said he suspects we need to 
actually have a section that says.  Mayor Stombaugh and 
Councilman Riddagh both said it needs to be in the ordinance.  
Councilman Riddagh said he thinks we should have it in the 
ordinance and on the sign. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any other discussion.  
Chief Baldwin said he would just note, and he noted this to Mr. 
Jaywork, the only place where swimming is permissible is within 
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that roped area, and within that roped area swim at your own 
risk.  He said so people cannot get off of a boat and swim off a 
boat, they cannot swim from any of the private residences 
located along the beach – the way this is written. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said there is a section that says about 
roped, doesn’t it?  Councilman Novotny said yes.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said the other question that came up about the roped 
area – wasn’t there netting that was out there before?  Mr. Hugg 
said there is a net out there; the purpose of the net is to keep 
the geese out of the beach, it’s not to contain the swimmers.  
He said the geese come up on the beach and do what geese do, and 
make the beach an extremely unpleasant place, so the netting is 
actually designed and actually intended…  Mayor Stombaugh said 
and that is there – it is in place?  Mr. Jester and Mr. Hugg 
said it is not there now.  Mr. Jester said they have not seen a 
geese problem down there.  Mayor Stombaugh said it’s also a good 
deterrent – you know it keeps the kids, and she thinks it’s a 
good thing to have up.  She asked if we have it and can we put 
it up.  Mr. Hugg said yes we can put it up, he was just saying 
that is the reason it was there. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is any other discussion on 
the ordinance.  Mr. Jaywork said he wanted to restate what we 
are doing here: 10:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m., a sign at the entrance 
and at least two other prominent places…  Mayor Stombaugh 
interrupted and said okay wait a minute – she wanted to ask 
something there too – is it open seven days a week?  Mr. Hugg 
said this would allow it to be open seven days a week.  He said 
historically it has been open five days a week.  Mr. Hugg said 
last summer it was actually open every day, wasn’t it?  Mr. 
Jester said yes.  Mr. Jester said the reason we don’t open it 
until school gets out technically, and we only open it on the 
weekends and we did that even when we had lifeguards until 
school was actually out, and then we opened it all the time.  
Mr. Hugg said the boat operation is seven days a week, weather 
permitting. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said the sign will say ‘WARNING – SWIM AT YOUR 
OWN RISK – NO LIFEGUARD ON DUTY – Children under the age of 14 
must be accompanied by an adult – instead of ‘should be’, and 
then he is going to insert a new (c) that will simply say no 
child under the age of 14 shall be permitted at the public beach 
or swimming area unless accompanied by an adult.  He said that 
will become a new paragraph and then what is now (c) in what 
Council has in front of them will become (d).  Mr. Jaywork said 
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he will incorporate all of this tomorrow morning and email it to 
Mrs. McKinney. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said he thinks Mayor Stombaugh knows where 
his heart stands with this issue, but he is pragmatic to realize 
it is probably going to pass here this evening.  He said what he 
would like to see, if we could, is have the Public Safety 
Committee review the list of rules that are posted at the beach 
and see if they’re adequate enough for unattended swimming.  
Councilman DeFeo said there are just things that are going 
through his mind that a lifeguard would be on the lookout for 
that maybe children or young teens would not be, such as the 
threat of lightning storms, and who would’ve pulled the people 
out once those threats came in – he has seen people who were 
struck in boats and on docks by lightning.  He said again, he 
would just like to see if we can have the Public Safety 
Committee review that just to ensure that we’ve done every – 
review the rules and just make sure maybe we need to post them 
there and if they’re not there just so that we’ve protected our 
people as much as we can – be as prudent here as we can possibly 
be.  Councilman Riddagh said we will put it on the agenda.  
 
 Mr. Hugg asked Mr. Jaywork – he believes he understood Mr. 
Jaywork to say that swimming anywhere other than at the 
designated beach is unlawful.  Mr. Jaywork said that’s correct.  
He said in the existing ordinance it has, in his mind as an 
attorney, a contradictory thing – it says: swimming outside the 
roped area is at your own risk, but then in the next sentence it 
says swimming is not permitted outside the roped area and that 
doesn’t seem to make sense to him.  Mr. Hugg said he guesses his 
concern is if Mr. Hebert (sitting in the audience) wanted to 
swim off his dock it’s illegal.  Mr. Jaywork said the Smyrna 
Police Department does not have boats and they are not equipped 
to run around the lake and enforce this – they’re not marine 
police.  He said he would think it is a practical matter; it’s 
just not going to be enforced.  Mr. Jaywork said somebody 
swimming in a boat, there’s not a complaint filed about it, the 
police can’t get to them, if somebody swims off the front of 
their own dock, he just thinks it’s a practical matter.  He said 
we can draft in language that says you can swim within 25 feet 
off your own dock, but he thinks the ordinance is going to get 
way too complicated.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said he is not suggesting that we change this 
ordinance to address that issue; he just wanted to make sure 
that we do have that…  Mayor Stombaugh said this basically says 
the Town Code of the Town of Smyrna to provide that swimming at 
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the beach area – it’s specifically talking about swimming at the 
beach area.  Mr. Hugg said right, but the rest of the ordinance 
– this is amending an existing ordinance.  He said the rest of 
the ordinance does have a prohibition against swimming other 
than at the beach area.  Mr. Hugg said he thinks this ordinance 
needs to pass in order to give everybody clarity about what the 
rule is in the beach area. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said going back to your original question, he 
thinks technically if he – a trespasser – takes his kayak and 
swims over to Mr. Hebert’s back yard and jump off and go 
swimming, then he can call the police and they can come arrest 
him.  He said if Mr. Hebert goes swimming off his own dock and 
somebody calls the police and says “he’s swimming off his dock”, 
the police aren’t going to enforce that.  Mr. Hebert spoke from 
the audience.  He said as much time as he spends on that lake, 
he personally does not see people swimming anywhere but the 
beach.  Mr. Hebert said if they do it is a rarity. 
 
 Mr. Hugg asked Mr. Jaywork if Council could go ahead and 
adopt the ordinance with the proposed amendments and then he 
(Mr. Jaywork) will provide a…  Mr. Jaywork said absolutely, he 
would suggest we vote on this tonight and you’ll have it by 
lunch time tomorrow.  He said the changes are all noted in the 
minutes. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Councilman Riddagh if he would amend 
his motion.  Councilman Riddagh said he amends the original 
motion to adopt what we just discussed – from 10:00 a.m. to 8:00 
p.m., and the minimum two signs, the wording on the signs and in 
the ordinance – Mr. Jaywork said prohibiting any child under the 
age of 14 without an adult.  Councilman Riddagh continued - 
children under the age of 14 prohibited swimming without an 
adult present.  Mr. Hugg said it is one sign at the entrance and 
two others – a total of at least three. 
 
 Councilman Raynor stated the amendment to the motion is 
good.  Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman Brown, 
and Councilmen Novotny, Raynor, and Riddagh voting for, and 
Councilwoman White and Councilman DeFeo voting against. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said while we are on this subject – Mr. 
Jaywork – of course whenever anything goes wrong in this town 
she gets blamed for it.  Mr. Jaywork said that’s the way it is 
supposed to be.  Mayor Stombaugh said if anything goes right in 
this town she does not get credit for it.  Mr. Jaywork said 
nobody asked you to run, you did that on your own; everyone 



Mayor and Council       Page 17 of 29          June 7, 2010 
  
chuckled.  Mayor Stombaugh said she didn’t know it was going to 
be a one way street either.  She said did we do the proper thing 
at the last meeting?  Mayor Stombaugh said she followed Mr. 
Jaywork’s advice.  Mr. Jaywork asked on what.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said on not having lifeguards because it wasn’t in the budget.  
She said she understands that there are some things going around 
town that she violated the ordinance and Charter by making the 
motion to not have lifeguards, because it said in the ordinance 
that there is supposed to be lifeguards.  Mr. Jaywork said he 
thought he had addressed that in an email.  He said he wanted to 
be very clear for the public and the press – the existing 
ordinance makes it illegal to swim without lifeguards, but if 
the Town Council wants to do away with lifeguards, which we’ve 
done tonight, we have just changed the ordinance to take away 
the requirement for lifeguards.  Mayor Stombaugh said she just 
wanted to make it perfectly clear that she followed Mr. 
Jaywork’s advice.  Mr. Jaywork said it is not illegal for the 
Town Council to change the ordinance or to do away with 
lifeguards.  Mayor Stombaugh said okay, thank you very much.   
 
C. Amendment to Procurement Policy – Mr. Hugg explained that 
back in April 2008 the Council adopted a procurement policy, 
which he gave Council a copy of, and which we have been 
following.  He said as part of the pre-award, or he guesses when 
we have the award but not the release of the funds from DEMA for 
the purchase of the emergency generator for this building the 
inspector that came by to do the site review reminded us that, 
at least under DEMA’s rules, our procurement policy has to have 
a provision in it that ensures that any vendor of goods or 
services being procured under a federally assisted procurement 
has not been disbarred, pursuant to the federal excluded parties 
list system.  Mr. Hugg said the federal government maintains a 
list of vendors who are not authorized to do business with the 
federal government because they are either in arrears or they 
have been found guilty of fraud or they’re suspected of 
terrorism or whatever the list is, but we did not have that 
provision in our procurement policy and in order to be compliant 
with DEMA and any other federal agency who may ask that question 
– DEMA’s the only one – he is suggesting simply that we add 
under one of the responsibilities of the Purchasing Department – 
Charlie Boyer – has to do as part of his review is to ensure 
that any vendors we are doing business with, with the federal 
program, are not federally barred.  Mr. Hugg said so he is 
asking Council to adopt that amendment. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to make that amendment 
to the procurement policy.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
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Novotny.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  
Councilman DeFeo said on here one line says “being procured 
under a federally assisted procurement” – he imagines we procure 
items for the Town that are not federally assisted.  Mr. Hugg 
said most of our items…  Councilman DeFeo said wouldn’t we want 
to say why not check them whether they’re being paid for by the 
federal government or not?  He asked if everyone understood what 
he is saying.  Councilman DeFeo said this sentence you are 
placing here…  Mr. Hugg said right, this sentence responds only 
to the federal government procurement system for federal funds 
and the federal excluded parties list.  He said so it’s an 
additional policy question if we want at some point to discuss 
it whether Mr. Boyer goes out to buy copy paper from a Delaware 
vendor who’s got the state contract, or even if they don’t, 
should we also go to the federal disbarment list and make sure 
that ‘xyz paper company’ hasn’t been disbarred from the federal 
government – even if we’re not spending any federal money.  
Councilman DeFeo said he understands – if it’s local it’s not 
needed.  Mr. Hugg said it may be something that we want to 
discuss at some point. 
 
 Motion carried unanimously. 
 
D. Refer to Planning & Zoning Commission – Ord. No. 012-10, 
Appendix B, Subdivision and Land Development ref. Posting and 
Notification of Abutting Property Owners – Mr. Hugg said this is 
essentially a housekeeping provision.  He said we have had some 
criticism from time to time that abutting property owners are 
not necessarily notified of a subdivision that’s going on next 
door to them.  Mr. Hugg said we are very diligent about telling 
them about fence adjustments and all kinds of other stuff – 
zoning amendments – so this would simply add a provision that we 
would also notify the abutting property owners.  He said the 
proper step in the process since it is an amendment to the 
Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance is to refer it to the 
Planning and Zoning Commission for their consideration and have 
it come back to Council. 
 
 Councilman Novotny asked how they are notified.  Mr. Hugg 
said they aren’t right now.  Councilman Novotny said okay, but 
how do you plan to.  Mr. Hugg said it says here: notices shall 
be posted on the subject property and mailed to abutting 
property owners, and that’s how we do – if you have a fence 
adjustment, for example, we send a letter to all the property 
owners who abut that property, including across the street, 
which is the same thing that we do for zoning, variances, and 
those kinds of things. 
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 Councilwoman White made the motion to send Ordinance No. 
012-10 to the Planning and Zoning Commission for review.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
there was any discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
E. Organizational Chart – Mayor Stombaugh said she was sorry 
she didn’t – the organizational chart should come up after 
executive session, shouldn’t it?  Councilman Raynor said yes.  
Mayor Stombaugh said before we do the organizational chart it’s 
been requested that we go into executive session.  She said item 
9(e) should have been moved after item 11.  Mayor Stombaugh 
asked Mr. Jaywork if they could do that now.  She said when we 
did the adjustments in the additions and deletions the 
organizational chart should have been – 9(e) should have been 
moved to after 11 – can we still do that?  Mr. Jaywork said 
sure. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Councilman Raynor if that is what he 
wanted.  Councilman Raynor said yes. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said in order to go into executive session on a 
topic don’t we need to identify the purpose for the executive 
session?  Mayor Stombaugh said well before we go into executive 
session on this one we’re going into – at her request – we’re 
going into executive session on another subject to discuss the 
name, competency, and ability of an individual and a name will 
be forthcoming. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said he didn’t want to wade in here, but it’s 
his understanding that this – this is on the agenda – there’s an 
item on the agenda where the name of an individual person and 
their individual qualifications is going to be discussed – 
that’s a proper topic for personnel executive session.  He said 
if that somehow pertains to the organizational chart then 
arguably it’s also, but if you’re just talking about boxes and 
positions – not individuals, not the people filling those 
positions then that’s not a proper subject for executive 
session.  Mr. Jaywork said if the discussion with the 
organizational chart is going to get involved into a particular 
person who is filling one of these boxes, then it’s proper in 
his opinion, but if you are just talking about how you are going 
theoretically do something with the organizational chart then 
that should be done in the public – that wouldn’t involve any 
particular person that we’re speaking about. 
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 Councilman Raynor said well there will be names.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said there will be names?  She said okay. 
  

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
A. Executive Session to Discuss a Personnel Matter in Which 
the Name, Competency, and Ability of an Individual Employee(s) 
will be discussed (Executive Sessions were Requested by Mayor 
Stombaugh, Councilman Raynor, and Chief Baldwin, all for 
personnel matters) – Mayor Stombaugh asked for a motion to go 
into executive session.  Councilman Raynor made the motion to go 
into executive session for organizational chart.  Mr. Jaywork 
said he would rephrase it to discuss personnel matters in which 
the name(s), competency, and ability of an individual 
employee(s) will be discussed.  Councilman Raynor said to 
discuss personnel matter in which a name(s), competency, and 
ability of an individual employee(s) will be discussed.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman DeFeo and carried unanimously. 
 
 Council went into executive session at 8:25 p.m. 
 

POSSIBLE ACTION AS RESULT OF EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion to come out of executive 
session.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo and carried 
unanimously.  Council came out of executive session at 9:30 p.m. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said you want to act on the…  Councilman 
DeFeo said on the first item.  Mayor Stombaugh said what?  
Councilman DeFeo said the first item – you need to act on the 
first item. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion for the first 
item that came up in executive session.  No one spoke.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said come on guys; we said what we wanted to do.  
Councilman Raynor made the motion that they take the situation 
involving the first one and give it to Mr. Hugg to look into.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo and carried unanimously. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said on the second item from the executive 
session…  Chief Baldwin and Mr. Hugg stated there is no action 
required for that item.  Councilman DeFeo said it was 
informative. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the third action…  Councilman Raynor 
made the motion to adopt the organization chart as presented 
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with the changes and make them effective June 11, 2010.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Riddagh.   
 
 Councilman DeFeo said discussion.  He said he is going to 
reiterate what he said during executive session – he thinks that 
we employ Mr. Hugg to find the areas in which he can cut.  
Councilman DeFeo said we should give him a target, a goal and 
leave that responsibility up to him.  He said this is what he 
did in 2009 for the budget year that we are in right now and he 
thinks it would be wrong for Mayor and Council to arbitrarily go 
through here and just pick out names, or pick out positions that 
can be removed. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said there is a motion and a second, is 
there any further discussion?  Councilman Raynor said call the 
vote. 
 
 Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, and Councilmen 
Novotny, Raynor, and Riddagh voting for, Councilwoman Brown and 
Councilman DeFeo voting against, and Councilwoman White was not 
present. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he thinks you (Mayor and Council) owe the 
press, the public, and the employees a public announcement of 
what you just did.  He said you just voted to basically 
eliminate a number of positions effective immediately.  Mr. Hugg 
said he thinks you owe the public and the employees that 
courtesy. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said all right, he’ll do that.  He said 
due to the current economy and the declining revenues it’s 
become necessary to furlough some employees – it was five full 
time and six part time, as well as combining the Inspection and 
Planning & Zoning Departments.  Councilman Raynor said this 
change has now been approved by Council and it is effective June 
11, 2010.  He said the Town of Smyrna has one of the best, if 
not the best retirement and health coverage plans in the State 
which is fully paid.  Councilman Raynor said the Town also pays 
competitive wages and these are eating us up now also. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he also would ask Council, or ask the 
Personnel Committee, since you (the Personnel Committee) are not 
meeting this month, how do you wish to proceed with…  He said 
Mayor and Council has given him a list, and he guesses he is 
supposed to go tomorrow and say guess what – pack your bags, 
you’re out of here – is that what Mayor and Council is asking?  
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Mr. Hugg said that is essentially what you have instructed him 
to do based on the list Mayor and Council has given him tonight.   
 
 Councilman Raynor said well that is correct and they are 
leaving that up to Mr. Hugg.  He said the positions are there 
and we’re not allowed to mention names out here so take from 
there.  Councilman Raynor made the motion to adjourn. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any other council 
business.  Mr. Hugg said he hopes Mayor and Council are prepared 
for the fall-out that’s going to come – this is certainly not 
the way to run… 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said you know after the budget crisis last 
year – the budget we went through – you sat in amazement when 
some of the workers, employees of this Town, announced that they 
would like to become unionized.  He said what do you think this 
is going to do with the rest of them?  Councilman DeFeo said he 
knows if he was a non-union employee in this Town he would be 
running for cover right now from AFSCME, from AFL-CIO, from 
Teamsters - anybody that would protect him.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said their contracts read that we still 
have the right to furlough and layoff, so being a union member 
wouldn’t have stopped this action.  Mr. Hugg said you are using 
the terms ‘furlough’ and ‘layoff’ interchangeably, and he thinks 
what you are…  Councilman Raynor interrupted and said they are 
both the same basically.  Mr. Hugg said no, they are not the 
same, not at all.  He said he would remind Mayor and Council 
that for salaried and exempt employees - Mr. Jaywork can 
research this matter further – there is some recent State law 
that prohibits you from furloughing salaried employees.  Mr. 
Hugg said he thinks Mayor and Council is being premature, and 
not providing opportunity to even discuss – in the case of some 
of these people – do they have seniority rights, do they have 
bumping rights, are they allowed to move from an existing 
position to another position – you are simply saying tomorrow 
morning fire them all.  He said this is not the way you do 
business folks.   
 
 Councilman DeFeo said for reasons that are totally beyond 
him and you couldn’t explain where you pulled this number from – 
you just took eleven people and changed the way they are going 
to feed their family.   
 
 Councilman Raynor said how about the other ten percent of 
the people out here that are unemployed.  He said what about all 
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the other people that are unemployed – what do you want to do, 
pass this on to everybody else – everyone’s going to have their 
taxes raised because we can’t afford it? 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said what’s the need to raise taxes?  He 
said we talked about that – there is no issue right now.  He 
said you see the same numbers he sees – where’s the issue?  
Councilman DeFeo said he has not seen that yet; he’s asked them 
to explain that and they didn’t.  He said you took these eleven 
people, and within 24 hours from today, they are going to go 
home and say “I have no job, how am I going to keep my home, how 
am I going to pay my utility bills, my mortgage, how am I going 
to feed my family”.   
 
 Councilman Raynor said what do you think they did at 
Chrysler.  Councilman DeFeo asked what that had to do with here 
– what does that have to do with Smyrna?  Councilman Raynor said 
you are trying to make Smyrna a little different than every 
other organization that operates that way.  Councilman DeFeo 
said if we had the same issues they have he would say fine, but 
he does not see the grim reaper anywhere near our door here.  He 
said come on; you have a solution here in search of a problem.   
 
 Councilman Raynor said the decision’s been made.  He said 
he would like to make a motion to adjourn.  Councilman DeFeo 
said “I bet you would”. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork asked if he could say something.  He said he is 
looking at the Charter and the way that he understands what 
happened this evening is the Council voted basically to 
eliminate positions.  Mr. Jaywork said you are eliminating 
positions off the organizational chart, because when you read 
the Charter it says “…Subject to and in accordance with 
applicable ordinances, rules, and policies adopted by the town 
council, the town manager shall be responsible for the hiring, 
supervision, discipline, lay-off, and termination of all 
employees (other than those within the Police Department) 
necessary to fill those positions of municipal employment which 
have been authorized and funded by the town council.”  He said 
his read on this is that the Town Council is exercising it’s 
authority to eliminate positions, but other than that, it would 
be up to Mr. Hugg to do layoffs – you have basically eliminated 
positions. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said that’s okay, if that’s the way – 
yes, we’ll leave it go at that.  Mr. Jaywork said that is what 
he understood was going on.   
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 Mr. Hugg asked Mr. Jaywork if he has read the recent legal 
opinion that he sent Mr. Jaywork about furloughing and laying 
off of exempt employees – he asked does it apply.  Mr. Jaywork 
said he can’t speak to that; he has no recollection right now 
and he will have to look at that tomorrow.   
 
 Mr. Hugg asked if he should announce to the public who you 
have identified to let go.  Mr. Jaywork said he thinks that – 
again, this is not a termination of employees or anything like 
that – this is elimination of positions, so he thinks that if 
you are going to identify you would be identifying the job 
positions that are being eliminated.  Mr. Hugg said the end 
result is the same thing. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if that would be an unethical thing 
to do.  Daryl Jester said, from the audience, you are talking 
about people not jobs, right?  Mayor Stombaugh said he was 
talking about positions.  Mr. Jester said well Mr. Jaywork just 
said positions – he thought you just said, before you went into 
executive session, you had to talk about specific people to go 
into executive session.  Mayor Stombaugh said the problem with a 
town our size is when you talk about positions you are talking 
about the people.  Mr. Jester said that makes no difference.  
Mayor Stombaugh said Mr. Hugg refused to give her last year a 
copy of the positions because it would be tied – everybody would 
- what she was told was everybody knows who that name – I’m 
sorry, the salary, because everybody knew who that position…  
Mr. Jester said anybody can walk in this front door and ask what 
he makes.  Mayor Stombaugh said well thank you very much, thank 
you, she was refused the information.  Mr. Jester said it was in 
the paper as a matter of fact a couple years ago.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said when we worked on the budget before she dreaded 
this day, because she thinks one of the most important things is 
eliminating jobs does not help the economy as far as she is 
concerned, but we have some things coming up that we’re going to 
have to find even more money.  She said we promised the Chief a 
Police Station for – she doesn’t even know for how many years 
now. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said so you are going to eliminate…  Councilman 
DeFeo said well then tell the people that is going to happen - 
at some point in the future we are going to raise the taxes, at 
some point in the future if you think we are going to go along 
at 0.2526 for infinity it’s not going to happen.  He said taxes 
are going to go up at some point. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh said at maybe some point, but not when the 
economy is in the shape that it’s in.  She said ten years ago - 
less than - around ten years ago our total budget was 
$6,000,000.00; our employee budget right now is $6,500,000.00 – 
in ten years time; that’s not counting another bill – that’s 
counting the Town employees…   
 
 Councilman DeFeo said look at the way the Town grew in that 
time, look at the amount of streets you have in this Town now – 
31 or 32 miles…  Mayor Stombaugh said and what did some of us 
say during that whole time period?  She said but right now the 
building has dropped off, we’re trying to find…   
 
 Mr. Hugg said so you’re going to sacrifice eleven people – 
tomorrow morning he is going to tell them kiss your grits, pack 
your bag, get the hell out of the building because you’ve just 
been fired so that the Chief can have a building?  Mayor 
Stombaugh said not only that…  Mr. Hugg said is that the policy?  
Mayor Stombaugh said it’s not only that, the 3 percent last year 
is more important.  She said we told you, we told you at the 
Finance Committee meetings last year that the 3 percent was 
going to put people’s jobs in jeopardy.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
and the 3 percent was more important to the employees of this 
Town than thinking about the future. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said but the numbers aren’t there to back 
up your statement.  He said the numbers – and you just got them 
today, or in the past day or so, the numbers just came out, Mr. 
Stulir just sent them out – what you’re saying right there isn’t 
backing up the statement that you just made.  Councilman DeFeo 
said the fiscal situation you are describing doesn’t exist.  
Mayor Stombaugh said yes it does.  She said we cannot – Mr. Hugg 
has said for the past years, every year that we have cut the 
budget, he has said over and over again we cannot continue to do 
this, we cannot continue to do this, we cannot continue to tell 
people – the police – that they can’t have new cars, or new 
equipment; well, something has to give.  She said something has 
to give, and going to the people – government – every time 
government gets in a problem their first thing is to go to 
people and raise their taxes.  Mayor Stombaugh said well there’s 
a limit to that well – that pocket too.  She said to her every 
time, every dollar you’ve heard her sat it over and over again – 
every dollar that we tax the citizens is a dollar that we’re 
taking out of their pocket, and it’s a dollar that we’re taking 
away from the businesses.  Mayor Stombaugh said we’re trying to 
bring businesses into this town – what’s the point if the people 
can’t support them? 
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 Councilman DeFeo said you just took all of that away from 
them, you just took all that from them - eleven people, you just 
took that –hey there’s eleven people that won’t have…  Mayor 
Stombaugh said so you want to take it from the whole town in 
taxes, when 97 – what did you come up with – there’s 97 
employees and she was told eleven of those employees live in the 
Town limits.  She said one person said to her it’s the truth; 
you are…  Councilman DeFeo said what difference does that 
make...  Mayor Stombaugh stated emphatically “alright, let me 
tell you what difference does it make if you would just have the 
consideration please.”  She said the difference is those eleven 
people that live in this town are the ones – eleven are paying 
taxes; the rest of them are not paying taxes; the rest of the 
citizens are paying taxes that you’re going to take out of their 
taxes and put into the people’s pocket – and these are not her 
words; this is what somebody said to her – “you’re taking out of 
my pocket to put into their pocket”, and it’s the truth, it’s 
the truth.  Mayor Stombaugh said this is not anything anybody 
enjoys doing.  Councilman DeFeo said someone said this to you?  
Mayor Stombaugh said yes.  Councilman DeFeo said so you’re going 
to lean the whole way because some other person said this to 
you, and you say to that person ‘but these have been faithful, 
loyal employees of the Town of Smyrna that made sure your 
streets are clean, your snow is removed, your electric’s on, the 
water runs…”  Mayor Stombaugh interrupted saying she has to ask 
him…  Councilman DeFeo said but wait, just wait, please just 
wait; it’s already been passed; wait – you’re going to see them 
here in another few months standing here and they’re going to be 
complaining about the lack of service that they’re receiving.  
Mayor Stombaugh said oh, we expect that – we know that’s going 
to happen, but she wants to ask him: ever since you have been 
elected to Council, every thing that she has seen him vote on he 
has voted for more money.  She said you voted for lifeguards, 
you voted for…what’s some of the other stuff – you voted – where 
are we supposed to keep getting the money from?   
 
 Edward Lehman said, from the audience, he hated to 
interrupt this whole thing, but he has heard a rumor – he does 
not know if it is true or not, but how much income is down in 
this Town alone this year because of the economy – like from 
building permits and stuff like that.  He said it has to be 
close to $1,000,000.00 is what he has heard.  Mr. Lehman asked 
if that is fact or fiction.  Mayor Stombaugh said it is not 
where we were hoping it would be – no, you’re right; it’s down 
some – she does not know what the figure is right now.  She said 
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this is something the Finance Committee is going to start 
working on. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said shouldn’t you do that and have some 
rationale; last year when we did the budget – in the course of 
the budget discussions you asked him and the Chief to go back 
and reduce our budgets because none of you wanted to support a 
tax increase and you wanted to hold down the cost of government, 
and we did that.  He said at the end of the year we delivered a 
$400,000.00 surplus, by virtue of watching things, not replacing 
things, not fixing things, and not hiring people.  Mr. Hugg said 
and we’ve continued to do that, and so far this year we are in 
reasonably good track relative to the revenues that we 
forecasted – are we right on target?  He said he does not know 
whether we are on target, above target, or below target, but 
we’re awfully darn close.  Mr. Hugg said we’re still issuing 
building permits, we’re still seeing properties – the last 
month’s real estate transfer tax was as high for the month as it 
had been in 2007-2008, which were good years.  He said so our 
revenues – there is nothing right now that says ‘oh my God the 
revenues aren’t going to hold up’.  Mr. Hugg said you got a 
commitment from him, you got a commitment from the Chief that 
we’re not going to fill positions; you got a commitment from him 
in this year’s budget that we’re going to reduce services every 
place we possibly can – we cut grass every other week now 
instead of every week; we eliminated one week of the big trash 
pick-up because that costs you all money, and we did a number of 
other things to keep our expenditures as low as possible.  He 
said we went and bought used doors to fix a truck so we could 
keep it on the road so that Councilman Novotny would be happy 
with our fleet management operations – this is a truck that is 
20 years old and we’re going to spend another $6,000.00 or 
$7,000.00 because the lift component on that truck is broken.  
Mr. Hugg said we have done those things because you asked us to 
do them, and you need to go through a rational process that says 
‘are our revenues going to be where we believe they are going to 
be for the rest of the year’ – that is a deliberative process, 
not a ‘gee whiz I don’t think they’re going to be’; can we 
continue to operate at the level we are operating; and if need 
be where else will he and the Chief find the resources to make 
things work.  He said you are not in a crisis right now to just 
simply say ‘well you know just cut eleven positions because what 
the hell, we…’   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh interrupted and said Mr. Hugg is emotional 
right now and you’re upset, but…  Mr. Hugg said yes he is 
because you’re not being rational about the approach.  Mayor 
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Stombaugh said hold on for a second.  She said first off you are 
saying a $400,000.00 surplus – let’s get this straight because 
that went out in the paper the last time and people thought that 
we had – and it’s $300,000.00 – they thought we had $300,000.00 
extra dollars sitting there.  Mayor Stombaugh said that’s not 
what it means; in finance it means that the employees did cut; 
the expenses came out $300,000.00 less than we expected them to 
be, but the revenue that came in also was below what we expected 
it to be.  Mr. Hugg said it might…  Mayor Stombaugh said it 
wasn’t that we had $300,000.00…  Mr. Hugg said he’ll change – 
and actually the number is $400,000.00 if you look at the final 
audit for the year, but whatever the number is, the point is you 
gave us a challenge, you gave us a target, and we managed it.  
Mayor Stombaugh said but you were the one that had to come back 
to us – everything that you’ve said is true, but she wishes he 
would listen to himself.  She said because everything he is 
saying is part of what she is basing some of this on – you have 
continually told me that ‘you’ve cut me until we’re bleeding’, 
well it’s worse than bleeding now.  Mayor Stombaugh said we know 
this; we know we can’t continue on like this.  She said there 
are other things we have to do to make things better in the 
future.  Mr. Hugg said at some point you need to step up and say 
– at what point don’t we deliver the services anymore; at what 
point do we just simply…you know you don’t have lifeguards, you 
don’t have a parks program, you’re down positions in the library 
– closed one day a week, where we’re cutting all kinds of other 
services…   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she hates to give you this as an 
example, but she works at Rite Aid part time.  She said she was 
working 40 hours and they’ve cut her to 20.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said they’ve cut – we’re working with one pharmacist and one 
tech, when there were always three people – every place is doing 
it.  She said they’re killing us over there; you want to talk 
about work - come work with her for a day. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said to answer the question you said – 
everything he voted for was to spend – yeah, you know it’s true; 
when it comes to public safety that’s right.  He said if it 
costs us another penny a year in taxes, which he thinks will 
raise $80,000.00 – yeah, to him that’s absolutely fine; he has 
no problem with that.  Councilman DeFeo said he really told you 
before he had no problem with that at all, but the way we’re 
going, if you listen to what the gentleman said here – the 
library has been reduced, the lifeguards are gone at the lake, 
we keep cutting down – how long is it going to be before we hang 
a sign at both ends of Route 13 saying Smyrna is closed? 
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 Mayor Stombaugh said that’s what we’re worried about.  She 
said it happened in New Jersey and that’s what we’re worried 
about.  Councilman DeFeo said the way this Council is going 
that’s what’s going to happen. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said let me ask you this – how can you 
explain this – we need some fiscal restraint and these have been 
looked at by the entire Council – the entire Council looked at 
it now, and perhaps this is the time to draw back on the reigns 
and this is what we doing, and you’re arguing against it.  
Councilman DeFeo said just…  Councilman Raynor said but, but, 
but…  Councilman DeFeo said it is just this uniform – this blind 
slash and cut – yes; yes, this blind slash and cut – yes.  
Councilman DeFeo asked who sat down and figured this out.  
Councilman Raynor said everybody contributed. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said you (Councilman DeFeo) and 
Councilwoman White…  Councilman DeFeo said he gave a concept; he 
gave an agreement that something had to be done; he didn’t say 
we had to cut $50,000.00…  Councilman Raynor said it was done 
and now you’re against it.  Councilman DeFeo said he didn’t vote 
for it.  Councilman Raynor said he knows Councilman DeFeo 
didn’t, but he (Councilman DeFeo) is against what was just done.  
Councilman DeFeo said he is against it.  Councilman Raynor said 
okay…  Councilman DeFeo said because it wasn’t done in the 
proper manner. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Meeting was adjourned at 9:50 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
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